
         Council Meeting 

         November 21, 2022 

 

The City Council met in semi-monthly session pursuant to adjournment at 4:30 o'clock 

P.M. on November 21, 2022. A quorum was declared by Mayor Deb De Haan. The meeting was 

held in the Council Chambers, City Hall, 125 Central Ave SE, Orange City, Iowa. 

 

 Members Present: Council members Aaron Beadner, Rod De Boer, Daron De Jong, Tony 

Vande Brake 

 

 Members Absent: None 

 

 Staff: Earl Woudstra, Janet Brown, Kurt Frederes, Jim Pottebaum, Kent Anderson, Luke 

Horkey, Brad De Jong, and Matt Van Schouwen 

 

 Guests: Doug Calsbeek, Alan Jeltema, Denny Vander Wel, Dan Roghair, Sarah Weber, 

Michael Toering, John Slegers, Ed Doppenburg, Amber Theis, Olivia Chapman, Ruth 

Chalstrum, and Sara Nessa 

 

 Agenda: A motion was made by Council member Aaron Beadner and duly seconded by 

Council member Daron De Jong approving the tentative agenda, as the official agenda. On call 

of the roll motion carried. The vote was as follows: AYES: Aaron Beadner, Daron De Jong, Rod 

De Boer, Tony Vande Brake; NAYS: None.   

 

Citizen Comments: This time was provided for citizen comments and the following were 

heard. Ruth Chalstrum, a Northwestern College student, explained an assignment to select a 

topic to study about our community. Ruth and Amber Theis selected unstable housing and how 

to improve this for Sioux County. They held a meeting on November 17 at Trinity Church where 

136 people attended. From that meeting and their research several people expressed concern 

about their housing – being able to afford it, how long they will be able to stay living there and 

finding an affordable place to live. Amber shared studies for Sioux County, including poverty 

level and median income. She expressed the need for emergency and long-term housing needs. 

She encouraged the Council to think about and to partner to find ways to solve this housing 

issue.   

 

Council Appointment: A motion was made by Council member Tony Vande Brake and 

duly seconded by Council member Daron De Jong approving the appointment of Olivia 

Chapman to fill the vacancy created by the October 17, 2022 resignation of Steve Roesner. This 

appointment will end on December 31, 2023. On call of the roll motion carried. The vote was as 

follows: AYES: Tony Vande Brake, Daron De Jong, Aaron Beadner, Rod De Boer; NAYS: 

None.  

 

Approval of Minutes: The minutes of the November 7, 2022 council meeting were 

presented. A motion was made by Council member Daron De Jong and duly seconded by 

Council member Aaron Beadner approving said minutes as published. On call of the roll motion 

carried. The vote was as follows: AYES: Daron De Jong, Aaron Beadner, Rod De Boer, Tony 

Vande Brake; NAYS: None.   

 

Financial Report: The monthly financial report for October 2022, representing cash 

balances for all funds was presented, whereupon it was therefore moved by Council member 

Tony Vande Brake and duly seconded by Council member Aaron Beadner approving the 

monthly financial report as published. On call of the roll motion carried. The vote was as 

follows: AYES: Tony Vande Brake, Aaron Beadner, Rod De Boer, Daron De Jong; NAYS: 

None.  

 

Monthly Bills: A Summary of Warrants report listing bills from October 18, 2022 

through November 21, 2022 was presented. A motion was made by Council member Tony 

Vande Brake and duly seconded by Council member Rod De Boer approving the monthly bills, 

subject to audit. On call of the roll motion carried. The vote was as follows: AYES: Tony Vande 

Brake, Rod De Boer, Aaron Beadner, Daron De Jong; NAYS: None.   

 

Department Reports: This time was provided for Luke Horkey, representing the Street 

Department, and Denny Vander Wel, representing the Fire Department, to discuss with the 

Council accomplishments and priorities of their departments as the Council prepares for budget 

time. No official action was taken. 

 

Public Hearing on the Vacation and Disposal of City Property – Alley: This was the time 

and place as advertised to hold a public hearing to consider the disposal of City owned real estate 



known as the alley between Lots 1 and 8, Block 2, West First Addition at the request of Lee Van 

Kley and Michael Toering, adjacent property owners. Kurt Frederes stated the alley would be 

divided between the noted adjacent owners at a cost of $464.00 each, the City would retain a 16’ 

easement. The Mayor called for comments from members of the audience. Michael Toering 

stated that the streetlight and power to it currently runs on his property. He has spoken with Matt 

and Kurt about this, and they have agreed to move it back into the easement when it needs be. 

No written objections were filed. The Mayor then closed the time for the public hearing.  

 

A motion was made by Council member Daron De Jong and duly seconded by Council 

member Tony Vande Brake adopting a resolution vacating and authorizing the disposal of the 

alley between Lots 1 and 8, Block 2, West First Addition to Lee Van Kley and Michael Toering 

for $464.00 each. On call of the roll motion carried. The vote was as follows: AYES: Daron De 

Jong, Tony Vande Brake, Aaron Beadner, Rod De Boer; NAYS: None. The resolution was 

assigned number 11-21-22-2051 and appears in the official resolution book.  

 

Public Hearing on the Matter of Adopting Plans, Specifications, Form of Contract and 

Estimate of Costs for the SW Wellfield Generator and Installation: This was the time and place 

as advertised to hold a public hearing to consider the plans, specifications, form of contract and 

estimate of costs for the SW Wellfield generator and installation. Matt Van Schouwen reviewed 

the project. The Mayor called for comments from members of the audience and no one was 

heard speaking for or against the proposed project. No written objections were filed. The Mayor 

then closed the time for the public hearing.  

 

A motion was made by Council member Aaron Beadner and duly seconded by Council 

member Tony Vande Brake approving the plans, specifications, form of contract and estimate of 

cost for the SW Wellfield generator and installation. On call of the roll motion carried. The vote 

was as follows: AYES: Aaron Beadner, Tony Vande Brake, Rod De Boer, Daron De Jong; 

NAYS: None.  

 

The Council then considered the bids that were opened on November 17, 2022. Three 

bids were received, with one bid needing to be rejected due to insufficient 10% bid bond. 

 

A motion was made by Council member Tony Vande Brake and duly seconded by 

Council member Rod De Boer awarding the contract to West Branch Construction from Boyden 

in the amount of $253,000. On call of the roll motion carried. The vote was as follows: AYES: 

Tony Vande Brake, Rod De Boer, Aaron Beadner, Daron De Jong; NAYS: None. 

 

Western Area Power Administration (WAPA) Agreement Exhibits: Matt explained the 

City receives approximately one-third of our power supply from WAPA’s system of dams on the 

Missouri River. On 1/1/2021, we renewed our contract with them for a 30-year 

extension. Included in this contract are several exhibits, two of which have now been 

updated. Exhibit B describes the electric service arrangements and Exhibit C details the energy 

delivery and metering. MRES attorneys and Brad De Jong have reviewed these documents. A 

motion was made by Council member Rod De Boer and duly seconded by Council member 

Tony Vande Brake approving the WAPA Agreement Exhibits. On call of the roll motion carried. 

The vote was as follows: AYES: Rod De Boer, Tony Vande Brake, Aaron Beadner, Daron De 

Jong; NAYS: None.  

 

Preconstruction Agreement No. 2023-6-048 with the Iowa DOT: A motion was made by 

Council member Daron De Jong and duly seconded by Council member Tony Vande Brake 

approving the Preconstruction Agreement No. 2023-6-048 with the Iowa DOT for the 

construction of the roundabout at the intersection of Highway 10 and St. Paul and the third lane 

addition in the Commercieel Centrum area on Highway 10. The City will be paying for the third 

lane at an estimated cost of $306,786.92 over a three year period, with the first payment being 

due at the time of completion. On call of the roll motion carried. The vote was as follows: 

AYES: Daron De Jong, Tony Vande Brake, Aaron Beadner, Rod De Boer; NAYS: None.  

 

Annual Urban Renewal Report for Fiscal Year 2021-2022: A motion was made by 

Council member Rod De Boer and duly seconded by Council member Aaron Beadner approving 

the Annual Urban Renewal Report for fiscal year 2021-2022. On call of the roll motion carried. 

The vote was as follows: AYES: Rod De Boer, Aaron Beadner, Daron De Jong, Tony Vande 

Brake; NAYS: None.  

 

Health Insurance: The renewal for the City health insurance plan through Wellmark has 

come back as a 10.5% increase. Van Engelenhoven Agency shared an alternative plan with 

United Health that would have kept premiums at the current rate. After additional review and 

consideration of options, the personnel committee recommends renewal of the Wellmark plan at 

the 10.5% increase. A motion was made by Council member Daron De Jong and duly seconded 



by Council member Aaron Beadner approving to remain on the current health insurance plan 

with Wellmark with a 10.5% increase. On call of the roll motion carried. The vote was as 

follows: AYES: Daron De Jong, Aaron Beadner, Rod De Boer, Tony Vande Brake; NAYS: 

None. 

 

Kanaal Huis Dutch Front Proposal: Upon recommendation of the Dutch Front 

Committee, a motion was made by Council member Rod De Boer and duly seconded by Council 

member Daron De Jong approving the allowable max funds of $75,000 for the Kanaal Huis 

Residential Housing Complex located at 1311 Canal Court SE. The estimated cost for the Dutch 

front is $715,834.70. Since the complex is located adjacent to the Highway Commercial District 

Dutch front funds are available with Council approval. On call of the roll motion carried. The 

vote was as follows: AYES: Rod De Boer, Daron De Jong, Aaron Beadner, Tony Vande Brake; 

NAYS: None.  

 

Administrative Reports:  

 November 30  Strategic Planning Session, 9:00 A.M., PWEC 

 December 5  Council Meeting, 4:30 P.M. 

 December 8  Employee Recognition Dinner, 6:00 P.M., PWEC 

 December 19  Council Meeting, 4:30 P.M. 

 January 3  Council Meeting, 4:30 P.M. 

 January 16  Council Meeting, 4:00 P.M., Budget 

 

Oral reports: Earl provided updates on the strategic planning meeting scheduled for 

November 30; employee recognition dinner on December 8; City Hall roof repairs have been 

completed; began visits with property owners for easements along the Explorer Trail; working 

on second round of utility bills with the new software this week; police department is full staff 

now; more department reports coming at the next few meetings; will be doing Council 

orientation with Olivia on Wednesday.  

 

Council Comments: The Mayor called for comments from members of the Council and 

none were heard. Mayor De Haan welcomed Olivia Chapman and reminded everyone of the 

Tulip Queen Pageant tonight.  

 

Adjournment: No further business appearing it was therefore moved by Council member 

Daron De Jong and duly seconded by Council member Aaron Beadner to adjourn. On call of the 

roll motion carried. The vote was as follows: AYES: Daron De Jong, Aaron Beadner, Rod De 

Boer, Tony Vande Brake; NAYS: None. Adjournment time was 5:43 o’clock P.M.                                                                             

 

 

 ______________________________ 

 Deb De Haan, Mayor 

 

ATTEST:___________________________ 

                Janet Brown, City Clerk  
 


